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Security and Enforcement Committee
Meeting Notes - July 17, 2017

Antoines’s Restaurant
Meeting was called to order at 2:01pm.

Committee members present:  Co-Chair Robert Simms, Beverly Fulk, Gail Cavett, Bryan Drude (tardy), Albin Guillot, Ann Kesler, Vincent Marcello.
Committee members absent:  Co-Chair Robert Watters, Stephen Caputo, Dwyre McComsey, Brittany McGovern, Michael Tilbury.
Guests:  Hannah Kreiger-Benson, Susan Guillot, Christian Pendleton, Emily Remington, Louise Saenz, Kendra Winchester- Williams, Pete Wypyszinski.
Emily reported there was no update on the CEA; it is still on the Mayor’s desk awaiting signature.  Hopeful assumption is there are just higher priorities, and the check for $100,000 will be forthcoming soon.   Co-Chair Simms added that the CEA includes monies for the additional traffic enforcement officer.  

Simms showed staffing chart with shift times and job description for that role; it will next go to OPSE.  Ideal candidate to fill the role should be a patrol officer, not a detective, due to shift scheduling conflict.  Simms showed examples of violations the officer will address such as oversize vehicles and parking on sidewalks.  Currently there is plenty of public signage, but no enforcement.  

Hannah Kreiger-Benson commented about her understanding that presently Royal St. will not be barricaded as a mall due to the Bourbon St. project, but there was uncertainty among other attendees if that is the case.

Simms showed Post Instructions for Traffic Detail, with objectives and requirements.  A professional measuring wheel will be purchased for measuring vehicles.  The draft schedule progresses from August 1, potentially starting the duty by August 21 once funding is received.  However, consideration is being given to waiting a little longer to allow for improved Task Force money flow.
Photos shown of the recent French Quarter brutal beating and robbery.  NOPD declared that the case might never have been solved but for private surveillance cameras.  The hospitality industry is very concerned; conventions are being lost every week and the French Quarter is losing local customers.  Some local businesses won’t schedule events in the Quarter, stated Christian Pendleton, GM of Brennan’s.
A visual showing there are now nine entities patrolling for FQ safety, not including private patrols, brought home that fact.  One problem is there is no centralized “hub,” which should be coordinated by NOPD.  Simms believed that State Troopers level remains the same as inception of EDD tax funding; efforts are being made to obtain accurate information.  Simms also told about Sheriff Marlin Gusman’s idea that the FQ should have a mobile unit for transporting prisoners to jail.
Simms gave June statistics for the Bourbon Promenade:  90 arrests/wk, 26 guns seized, 4 narcotics arrests/wk, with 400 block being the most active.  It has been 19 weeks since officers were re-assigned to Bourbon St., which has unfortunately caused crime displacement into residential areas.  The Bourbon St. construction project has also had some effect.

Robberies and homicides maps showed that the 1st Qtr of 2017 looked good, with crime increasing in the 2nd Qtr, and a possibly higher increase in robberies for July 1-15 although those facts are still unfolding.  Simms speculated that sometimes it might be an issue of timing in some lower Quarter robberies; there was plenty of police presence nearby, about to round the corner.  He felt there might be some over-reporting by the media, although it is very concerning about more crimes now occurring earlier in the day.  Criminals are adjusting their schedules, as well as changing their robbery MO to a “lesser” crime by not using guns.

Discussion about crime cameras that were installed on Bourbon St. at great expense.  They are not being monitored.  Original plan was to have video monitoring in a building next to 1st District station at N. Rampart/St. Louis, but no one was ever hired to do the monitoring.  This is a major topic for the Mayor’s race – a plan to control crime.  We must push the candidates on meaningful solutions.

Simms opened discussion about QOL violations that City departments such as Safety & Permits, Sanitation, Revenue, Public Works, etc. should be enforcing, asking if we should be helping or doing any of it.  One thing we can do is document what we see, and send to City Hall saying DO YOUR JOB.  Bev Fulk recalled Councilmember Stacy Head voicing that sentiment at one Council meeting.   Lack of enforcement photos illustrated Sanitation Dept’s responsibility for trash pickup.  Another area for responsibility is animals being used in street performers’ acts – SPCA should be called.  Simms showed a list of violations that are not NOPD’s responsibility, including mules/carriages and taxis/pedicabs.  He encouraged developing relationships with City department heads.

Fulk related a current situation impacting the lunch business of a four-decades-old FQ restaurant that specializes in Mexican food.  Unpermitted vendors are preparing food in home kitchens, packing it into their cars and selling near the restaurant to Hispanic construction and hotel workers.  The restaurant manager also says it’s so unfair to businesses that pay their share of taxes to the City.  Pendleton commented that the Health Dept. is down to only six inspectors.  
Bryan Drude, President of French Quarter Advocates, announced that the fourth Smart Car, donated by FQA, had finally cleared all the City Hall legalities to begin working with FQTF on the streets.  Drude mentioned possibility of a celebratory launch party.
FQTF June statistics summary was presented by Simms:  368 app calls, 193 dispatch calls and 1535 self-initiated calls.  The cars have been driven 4,739 miles.  Simms reported that the Task Force team is now stabilized and working well together but there still are not enough officers.  He commented on how competitor cities are unfairly using New Orleans entire city crime data to make the French Quarter look bad to tourists.  He noted that 1,000 officers currently not working would come back for the right deal.
Attendees agreed there would be no August meeting unless unexpected developments create the need for one.
Meeting adjourned at 3:24pm.
Notes compiled by Bev Fulk

